

NORTH EAST LINCOLNSHIRE CARE TRUST PLUS

MINUTES OF THE FOURTH ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF THE 

NORTH EAST LINCOLNSHIRE CARE TRUST PLUS
HELD ON THURSDAY 11 AUGUST 2011
IN THE VICTORIA SUITE, TUKES CAFÉ, BRIGHOWGATE, GRIMSBY
The meeting commenced at approximately 1.00 pm
1. PRESENT/APOLOGIES

Present:

Mrs V Waterhouse
CTP Chairman

Mr G Barnes

Acting Joint Director of Public Health

Cllr M Burnett

Non-Executive Director (Local Authority)

Ms K Ireland
            Director of Quality and Governance (Nursing), Humber PCT
Cluster 

Mr C Long

Chief Executive, Humber PCT Cluster

Mr A Milner

Executive Director Community Services, NELC

Dr P Melton

Shadow Accountable Officer
Mr T Savage

Director of Finance, Humber PCT Cluster (for items 1-3)
Cllr R Sutton

Non-Executive Director (Local Authority)

Mrs S Whitehouse
Non-Executive Director
In attendance:


Miss J Harris

Business Support Officer (for the Minutes)
Miss H Kenyon
Director of Commissioning Intelligence

Dr Arun Nayyar
Clinical Lead, Planned Care (for items 4-8)
Dr Marcia Pathak
Clinical Lead, Women’s and Children’s (for items 4-8)
Mrs S Rogerson
Director of Strategic Change


Ms M Ruff

Director of Commissioning Development, Humber PCT Cluster

Dr Reeta Singh
Clinical Lead, Wellbeing and Prevention
Apologies:
Mrs P Harness
Non-Executive Director 
Mrs C Kennedy
Deputy Chief Executive/Director of Finance 

Mr G Lake

Adult Social Care Strategic Advisor 

Dr P Twomey

Medical Director

Mr M Webb

Non-Executive Director

(Approximately 11 attendees in the audience) 
Mrs Val Waterhouse, Chairman of the CTP, welcomed those present to the fourth Annual General Meeting of North East Lincolnshire Care Trust Plus and advised of the format for the meeting.  
Mr Chris Long, Chief Executive of the Humber PCT Cluster was introduced to the audience.
The Chairman thanked all those responsible for preparing and manning the interesting and informative display stands on show today.  
2. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING HELD ON 12 AUGUST 2010
The Minutes of the previous Annual General Meeting, held on 12 August 2010 were agreed to be a true and accurate record and were signed by the Chairman as such.
3. 2010-2011 ANNUAL ACCOUNTS (PRESENTATION)
Mr Tim Savage, Director of Finance, provided a PowerPoint presentation on the 2010-2011 Annual Accounts (a copy of which is filed in the Minute Book).  
The main points covered by Mr Savage in the presentation were:
· Funding flows
· 2010-11 Funding and Expenditure

· Financial Duties

· 2010/2011 Accounts
· Full Set of Account
The Chairman thanked Mr Savage for his presentation; there were no questions from the audience.
Mr Savage left the meeting at this point.  

4. REVIEW OF 2010-2011 (PRESENTATION)
Miss Helen Kenyon, Director of Commissioning Intelligence, provided a PowerPoint presentation on a review of 2010-2011 (a copy of which is filed in the Minute Book).

Dr Arun Nayyar and Dr Marcia Pathak arrived.
The main points outlined by Miss Kenyon were:
· Performance Challenges 2010/11 and Beyond
· Organisational Change
· CCG Values and Leadership

· High or Improved Performance (Health)

· High or Improved Performance (Social Care) Achievements
· Continued Performance Challenges
· Going in the Right Direction – all age all-cause mortality rates

· Integrated Health and Social Care Performance Dashboard

· Performance Challenges 2011/12 and Beyond
The Chairman thanked Miss Kenyon for her presentation and the audience showed their appreciation.
5. RECEIPT AND APPROVAL OF THE 2010-2011 ANNUAL REPORT 

(COPIES AVAILABLE AT THE AGM)
The Chairman received the 2010-2011 CTP Annual Report and Accounts, which were formally approved by the CTP Board.  The Chairman commended the Annual Report and Accounts to all those present.
The Board resolved to accept and approve the 2010-2011 Annual Report and Accounts.
6. A PERSONAL PERSPECTIVE – VERBAL BRIEFING
Mr Chris Long, Chief Executive explained to the audience that he intended to outline the history of the transition process currently underway and provided the following briefing. 
A query often heard is why are changes taking place now when things are working well?  Changes arose because a general election was held in 2010 which led to a new, coalition government, created from two parties who are quite different from each other. The two parties did agree that there should be no more top down reorganisation of NHS and the Liberal Democrats had committed to retain Primary Care Trusts into the future.  However they also decided a number of changes were required and in July 2010 a White Paper entitled Equity and Excellence: Liberating the NHS was published together with a framework for the Bill to pass through the House of Commons this year.
The precepts behind the Bill were to use competition to drive up quality and efficiency, and to significantly increase clinical leadership in the NHS.
Public opinion became very strong in opposing opening up the NHS to competition and increasing the amount of private involvement in the NHS; this eventually culminated in a vote of no confidence in Andrew Lansley at the Royal College of Nursing Conference.  As a result of strong opposing opinion, a pause in the progress of the Bill was announced and the Future Forum was established to gather feedback on the Bill.  This feedback informed a report to government which in turn has led to approximately 200 amendments to the Bill.
The government has set aside 2 days in September for the Bill to go through a third reading in the House of Commons.  It is anticipated that there will be a lot of debate within the House during the third reading and this will raise the public profile of the Bill once again.  Once the Bill has passed through the House of Commons it will be debated and challenged in the House of Lords.  Due to the processes involved it is possible that the Bill will not receive Royal Assent before 2012.
The management cuts and consolidation of capacity within the NHS system currently being undertaken was instigated as part of the management cost savings programme for the NHS, implemented by the previous government early in 2010. 
Mr Long reported that he believes a Clinical Commissioning Group will be leading on healthcare delivery in North East Lincolnshire by 2013.  A significant challenge to be overcome will be financial and some fundamental changes in how things are delivered will be required but Mr Long reiterated that he was referring to efficiencies and not cuts.  Mr Long concluded his briefing by stating that he believes strongly that the Clinical Commissioning Group in North East Lincolnshire will have the ability and strength to achieve what it sets out to do.
The Chairman thanked Mr Long for his presentation and the audience showed their appreciation.
7. A LOOK TO THE FUTURE (PRESENTATION)
Dr Peter Melton, Shadow Accountable Officer, introduced a presentation entitled “A Look to the Future” and explained that it would be given jointly between himself, Dr Reeta Singh, Dr Marcia Pathak and Dr Arun Nayyar.   (A copy of the presentation is filed in the Minute Book).

Prior to the commencement of the presentation Dr Melton informed the meeting that  this is the most uncertain time he has ever known within the NHS.  Whilst what has to be done is known the way to ensure it is delivered is as yet unknown.
Dr Melton opened the presentation by covering the following points:
· Delivering the Best Means, Reviewing the Rest
· What Might Be Different?
Dr Reeta Singh, Clinical Lead for Wellbeing and Prevention then outlined the following points:
· How Can I Get Involved
· The Vision – Improve Quality, Save Money

The Chairman thanked Dr Singh for her input and the audience showed their appreciation.

Dr Marcia Pathak, Clinical Lead for Women’s and Children’s followed by outlining the points contained in the slide entitled:

· Women’s and Children’s

The Chairman thanked Dr Pathak for her input and the audience showed their appreciation.
Dr Arun Nayyar, Clinical Lead for Planned Care followed Dr Pathak and outlined the points contained in the slide entitled:

· Improving Planned Care

The Chairman thanked Dr Nayyar for his contribution and the audience showed their appreciation.

Dr Melton then presented the final slide entitled Key Contacts – Service Areas and Leads.

The Chairman thanked Drs Melton, Pathak, Singh and Nayyar for a very informative presentation.
8. PUBLIC QUESTIONS
The Chairman opened up the meeting and invited any questions from the members of the public present.
a) Jane Hilton-King, Chair of Engage, referred to the changes that will be necessary for the delivery of health and social care in North East Lincolnshire in the future and asked how the CTP was engaging with all community groups to obtain their views and feedback to inform future service redesign and delivery.  

In response Dr Melton advised that a start has already been made with members of the Community Forum but acknowledged further systems were yet to be put in place to enable interaction with all community bodies.  Andy Humphrey is leading on the model for the Community Forum to engage with all other community groups in North East Lincolnshire.  A high level of community engagement is a key commitment of the organisation.  A community members’ governance model is in place and provides a challenge and check that consultations are being carried out with appropriate community groups but work is underway to further develop and extend what is already in place.
b) Wendy Wood raised the need for having an effective and efficient communication and marketing strategy in place and as an example highlighted the difficulties she had experienced in finding out what time the AGM was taking place today.

Dr Melton acknowledged her point and the need for the organisation to understand and respond to its customers more effectively.  Different techniques are needed for different elements of the community.  There is currently a marketing gap within the CTP and this will need to be addressed.

c) Ray Oxby highlighted the enormity of the task faced in creating the necessary efficiencies and asked how this was going to be achieved when regional compliance came into conflict with localism.  
In response Chris Long said that it will be essential to ensure all stakeholders are involved and regional solutions have to meet the needs of the patient. Some processes in place on the South Bank are being implemented on the North Bank and there will be some linkages and cross-overs.   Care needs to be taken to ensure any system designed is sustainable in the future and makes sense to patients, carers and clinicians.  It is probable that a number of different solutions will be required rather than a single one.  Sue Rogerson and Chris Long are already discussing how to align work on the South Bank with work on North Bank. 
d) Councillor Mick Burnett asked what the timeline is for implementing the innovations required to deliver the scale of savings required.  
Dr Melton advised that an initiative has already started and explained that an investigation had been carried out on why a number of patients end up being admitted to a hospital bed through A&E.  The findings of the investigated indicated that if GPs were available in A&E to see these patients initially it was likely that their treatment would be managed in a different way.  As a result of this a pilot is commencing next month that will see GPs front ending A&E and it is hoped this will lead to a drop in admissions of between 30% and 40%.   Outcomes and quality will be measured and monitored.  

Sue Rogerson advised that while short term measures have been implemented the organisation is now starting to look at long term solutions and devising a route map on how to get there.
There being no further questions from the floor, the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and highlighted to them that three quarters of the work outlined within the annual report and accounts received earlier had been carried out under the guiding stewardship of Jane Lewington, the previous Chief Executive of the CTP.  

The meeting closed at 2.45pm.
Signed:    ……………………………………………………………………………..




(Chairman)

Dated:
     …………………………………………………………….. 

These Minutes are DRAFT until approved by the 2012 AGM
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